PARTNERSHIP FOR EALING

EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING (NUMBER 24)

Wednesday 26th May 2010 at 5.00pm

Room 4.12, Perceval House, Ealing W5 2BY

MINUTES

ATTENDANCE:

Executive Board Members

Julian Bell (Chairman)
Leader of London Borough of Ealing

Martin Smith 
Chief Executive, Ealing Council

Robert Creighton
Chief Executive, NHS Ealing

Julie Lowe
Chief Executive, Ealing Hospital

Ricky Singh
Director, Ealing Race and Equality Council

Sultan Taylor
Borough Commander, Ealing Police

Sian Vasey
Manager, Ealing Centre for Independent Living

Paula Whittle
Principal, Ealing Hammersmith & West London College

Also Attending

Jackie Chin


NHS Ealing
Omar Ralph


Locality Manager, Government Office for London 

Matthew Booth

Director, Policy & Performance, Ealing Council

Ann Griffiths


Policy & Performance, Ealing Council

Cameron MacLean

Committee Administrator, Ealing Council

Calum Murdoch

External Funding Officer, Ealing Council

Anthony Bewick-Smith
Ealing CVS

Carmel Cahill

Ealing CVS

Paul Davey


Ealing Homes

1. Welcome and Apologies

The Chairman welcomed members of the Executive Board.

Apologies for absence were received from Susmita Sen of Ealing Homes, on whose behalf Paul Davey attended. Apologies were also received from Andy Roper; Carmel Cahill and Antony Bewick-Smith attended on his behalf.

2. Minutes and Matters Arising

The minutes of the meeting held on 1st March 2010 were approved and the Chairman was authorised to sign them as a correct record.

Matters arising

The following matters arose out of the consideration of the minutes:

Item 3: Update from Audit Commission

Martin Smith stated that he had been informed that, in line with the change of central government, all work by the Audit Commission on the Comprehensive Area Assessment (CAA) had now ceased.

3. Health and Wellbeing Strategy

The Board considered a report by Jackie Chin, NHS Ealing, of the final draft Health and Wellbeing Strategy. Ms. Chin summarised the report and, in the subsequent discussion, the following points were made:

· That the Council and partnership organisations should ensure that the action points detailed in the Health and Wellbeing Strategy were incorporated into business and/or management plans;

· At the last meeting of the Health and Wellbeing Board (HWBB), the Chairman, Councillor Mark Reen, had requested that there be a 2010/11 Action Plan and this was being prepared by the Health Improvement Partnership Board on behalf of the HWBB;

· The Action Plan appended to the report identified various strategic priorities, including “Working in Partnership to Reduce Health Inequalities” which had, as one of its work streams, “Reducing Harm From Alcohol” which identified Health Education for Young People, Licensing and Sales, and Improved Pathways to Treatment as key interventions.

· That partner organisations had been consulted regarding drug misuse which came within the strategic priority of “Creating Healthy Communities” as part of the community safety work stream;

· That the Equalities Act 2010 should provide the necessary means to achieve the Health and Wellbeing Strategy’s equality objectives;

· That there was a need for a cardiovascular unit within the borough to address the cardiovascular disease issues identified on page 13 of the strategy; and

· That the voluntary sector had a role to play in addressing health inequalities between communities and groups, and empowering individuals and communities, and that targets set out in the strategy included working with the voluntary sector.

The Chairman commented on the requirement to make sure that groups responsible for implementing the strategy had to be practical and focussed.

Resolved: That the report be noted.

4. Provisional 2009/10 End of Year Local Area Agreement (LAA) Monitoring Report

The Board considered a report by Matthew Booth, Director, Policy & Performance, on Year End Progress and Targets and Update on Actions Taken To Improve ‘Red’ Targets, and Reward Funding.

In introducing the report, Ann Griffiths, Policy Officer, stated that, as a result of having currently met 62% (18) of its stretch targets, with another two targets likely to be achieved, the Council should be eligible for roughly £6.2 in Performance Reward Grant (PRG). However, the exact amount of funding likely to be achieved remained uncertain as central government was presently carrying out a review of this funding.

Omar Ralph, Government Office for London (GoL), confirmed that the reward grant received from central government was likely to be a reduced amount as government was reviewing reward grants to councils, along with the other grants and funding that local authorities and their partners received from government. Further information on funding and confirmation the Council’s of reward grant would be provided to members as soon as possible.

Ann Griffiths then detailed performance to date in meeting the various stretch and statutory targets and the implications for LAA reward funding and negotiation on targets.

Omar Ralph stated that it was anticipated that the timescale for submitting LAA applications and receiving payments would remain the same and that the Department for Communities and Local Government (CLG) would take over administration of the scheme from GoL. It was noted that the LSP was not presently spending money on applications for LAA funding and, therefore, was not financially exposed in the face of the current uncertainty regarding future LAA funding.

The Chairman proposed that the LSP wait for further announcements on future funding.

Resolved: That the report be noted.

5. Funding Update

The Board heard a presentation by Calum Murdoch, External Funding Officer, Ealing Council, and Anthony Bewick-Smith, Ealing CVS, updating Board Members on the external funding and achievements of the Council and the voluntary and community sector.

The presentation included:

· An Update on LBE External Funding, including –

· Gathering and circulating information about new funding opportunities

· The arrangement and development of workshops and briefings

· Assistance with the development of bids

· External Funding Strategy, including annual targets as set out in the Business Plan

· External Funding Toolkit

· A breakdown of the funding received to date (including unsuccessful bids for funding)

· Projects that were under development

In the subsequent discussion, the following points were made:

· That Ealing had a good “strike rate” relative to successful bids for outside funding with many partners involved in the process thereby linking the work of Ealing Council’s Policy and Performance group with the work of other outside groups;

· With regard to heritage projects, there were a number of smaller groups seeking funding for heritage projects that ran in parallel with the council’s own heritage projects; 

· That community engagement would continue to be a criterion for ESF (European Social Fund) funding;

· There was fierce competition for funding and the requirement for significant match funding meant that many local authority projects may not proceed and this might benefit some of Ealing Council’s larger projects, such as Pitzhangar Manor Gallery, where match funding had been agreed;

· That LSP partners were consulted before applications for funding were prepared and signed off by the LSP;

· Work carried out in making bids for funding that were subsequently unsuccessful was not wasted in that applications would only be submitted for projects:

· For which funding was available and there were the necessary in-house resources available to prepare and submit a bid; and

· Applications that were unsuccessful would be shelved until such time as they might be used in renewed or revised applications for funding from the same or similar identified sources of funding;

· That LSP sign off of funding applications was evidence of a commitment and demonstrable need for funding, and partnership projects were favourably received by those groups and organisations and government departments responsible for providing funding;

· Many projects were time limited, but by linking these projects to others, it was often possible to sustain them after their initial funding and to reduce any inherent risk of the project failing due to lack of continued and sustained funding by acknowledging at the outset the time-limited nature of the project and/ or funding; and

· Most funding providers would request information, as part of the application process, on how a time limited project was to be sustained after the initial funding period, and that the External Funding Unit was very much alive to when projects were coming to an end or when funding was due to cease.

Resolved: That the report be noted and that a further update be provided in six months’ time.

6. Report from LSP Steering Group

The Board considered an update report of the LSP Review Steering Group on Progress, Findings and Proposals. Ann Griffiths, Policy Officer, presented the report and referred to handouts of a slide presentation she had prepared.

In making her presentation, Ann Griffiths commented that the review of the LSP and its structures, as set out in the report was based on research and interviews with individual LSP partners. In conclusion, she stated that officers were of the view that the LSP could be more streamlined and project focussed. Consequently, officers were now seeking guidance from members of the LSP as to how they wished the LSP to operate.

In the subsequent discussion, several points were made, including, inter alia:

· How to create an environment that would allow third tier project groups to operate successfully without creating more top heavy groups within the framework of the Council’s major projects and commissioning processes;

· The need to determine what value the LSP adds, and what it achieves, within the wider context of successful collaboration and project management between bodies and organisations independent the LSP;

· In the present economic climate, there was no scope for discretionary funding by the LSP and, therefore, the onus was on the LSP to achieve better value for money and results through collaboration;

· The LSP could offer a strategic overview and facilitate bringing people and groups together;

· Items such as the Sustainable Community Strategy did not, in themselves, add to the value of the LSP, but needed to inform activities and priorities of partners; and
· The requirement to identify priorities and whether or not LSP partners could and would work independently as well as in collaboration with LSP partners;

Martin Smith, Chief Executive, LBE, proposed that the review paper was heading in the right direction; that the LSP Executive had to be clear in the present political uncertainty about the future of LSPs, about its purpose viz. responsibility for strategic, long-term issues, and obtaining the commitment of partner organisations to these issues. Having established its purpose, it was for the LSP to decide what it wanted to do. To this end, he proposed that the LSP should have a lighter structure with fewer boards, and that the subject of money should be excluded from priority Board considerations. Instead, the Boards should focus on areas where, through collaborative working of partnership organisations, they could make a difference, examples of such areas being alcohol and drug misuse, and worklessness.

The chairman stated that he was happy with the interim proposals and that Members would await the full report in July. He added that he would be interested for more information on the model adopted by Lambeth First, the London Borough of Lambeth’s LSP.

Matthew Booth, Director, Policy & Performance, Ealing Council, proposed that, as a refresh of the sustainable community strategy was being undertaken, any proposals in the July report would link to this refresh.

In conclusion, Omar Ralph, Government Office for London, reminded members of the new government’s “Big Society” agenda and the requirement to be aware of this when reviewing the LSP. Ricky Singh, Ealing Race and Equality Council, added that responding to the Equality Act 2010 should be a priority for the LSP.

Resolved: That the report be noted.

7. Census 2011

The Board considered a report by Matthew Booth, Director, Policy & Performance, outlining progress on Census 2011, and key considerations for all partners in delivering the Census.

By way of background, the report noted that the 2011 Census offered Ealing a significant opportunity to secure a high and accurate return, leading to considerable benefits in informing accurate calculations of funding for the Local Authority and PCT, and helping inform a full understanding of local needs and residents, leading to well-evidenced service planning and provision.

In presenting the report, Matthew Booth, Director, Policy & Performance, stated that officers had a number of concerns regarding the methodology that the Office for National Statistics (ONS) proposed to adopt for the 2011 Census, in particular, postal methods of collecting data. Consequently, discussions had been held with ONS and it had been agreed that an ONS Area manager would be located in Perceval House and that a Census Working Group, including representatives of organisations in the LSP, had been set up. To this end, he both proposed circulating an overview of the Group’s proposed functions with the minutes of this meeting, along with a request for nominations for members of the group.

In the discussion that followed, various points were made:

· That registration with a GP did not necessarily bear correlation with being resident in the borough and should not be relied upon as evidence of living in the borough;

· That the Department for Communities and Local Government (CLG) had taken singled out Ealing Borough Council as an example of “best practice” with regard to preparation for the 2011 Census; and

· That, as yet, it was not known what format the national campaign for the 2011 Census would take and the questions that were likely to be asked on the census questionnaire.

The Chairman thanked Matthew Booth for his presentation.

Resolved: That -

(i) There be an update report to the next meeting of the Executive Board;

(ii) The 2011 Census be a standing item on future Executive Board agendas; 

(iii) An overview of the role and responsibilities of the 2011 Census Working Group be circulated with the minutes of the present meeting; and

(iv) Nominations for any additional membership of the 2011 Census Working Group be sought from Members of the Executive Board.

8. LSP Forward Plan

Matthew Booth, Director, Policy & Performance noted that the Executive Board meetings had been scheduled on a six-week cycle as an expedient measure to address previously urgent matters. He proposed that, as it was no longer necessary to hold meetings every six weeks it would be more appropriate to reschedule Board meetings on a quarterly cycle.

Resolved:

(i) That the next meeting of the Board be scheduled for a date in July that would dovetail with the Forward Plan calendar dates; and

(ii) Thereafter, Board meetings be arranged on a quarterly cycle and scheduled in accordance with publication dates for the Forward Plan.

9. AOB and close

There was no other business.

The meeting ended at 6.45pm

Contacts:

Policy and Performance:

Matthew Booth, Ealing Council - Tel: 020 8825 8556 

Secretariat: 

Laurie Lyle, Committee Services, Ealing Council - Tel: 020 8825 7380
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